Planning Proposal Request

2 Macpherson Street, 18 Macpherson Street & 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road, Warriewood

June 2013



URBIS STAFF RESPONSIBLE FOR THIS REPORT WERE:

Director	David Hoy
Senior Consultant	Norelle Jones
Job Code	SA5010
Report Number	Final

Urbis Pty Ltd All Rights Reserved. No material may be reproduced without prior permission. ABN 50 105 256 228

Disclaimer

This report is dated June 2013 and incorporates information and events up to that date only and excludes any information arising, or event occurring, after that date which may affect the validity of Urbis Pty Ltd's (Urbis) opinion in this report. Urbis prepared this report on the instructions, and for the benefit only, of Karimbla Properties (No. 32) Pty Ltd (Instructing Party) for the purpose of a Planning Proposal request (Purpose) and not for any other purpose or use. Urbis expressly disclaims any liability to the Instructing Party who relies or purports to rely on this report for any purpose other than the Purpose and to any party other than the Instructing Party who relies or purports to rely on this report for any purpose whatsoever (including the Purpose).

In preparing this report, Urbis was required to make judgements which may be affected by unforeseen future events including wars, civil unrest, economic disruption, financial market disruption, business cycles, industrial disputes, labour difficulties, political action and changes of government or law, the likelihood and effects of which are not capable of precise assessment.

All surveys, forecasts, projections and recommendations contained in or made in relation to or associated with this report are made in good faith and on the basis of information supplied to Urbis at the date of this report. Achievement of the projections and budgets set out in this report will depend, among other things, on the actions of others over which Urbis has no control.

Urbis has made all reasonable inquiries that it believes is necessary in preparing this report but it cannot be certain that all information material to the preparation of this report has been provided to it as there may be information that is not publicly available at the time of its inquiry.

In preparing this report, Urbis may rely on or refer to documents in a language other than English which Urbis will procure the translation of into English. Urbis is not responsible for the accuracy or completeness of such translations and to the extent that the inaccurate or incomplete translation of any document results in any statement or opinion made in this report being inaccurate or incomplete, Urbis expressly disclaims any liability for that inaccuracy or incompleteness.

This report has been prepared with due care and diligence by Urbis and the statements and opinions given by Urbis in this report are given in good faith and in the belief on reasonable grounds that such statements and opinions are correct and not misleading bearing in mind the necessary limitations noted in the previous paragraphs. Further, no responsibility is accepted by Urbis or any of its officers or employees for any errors, including errors in data which is either supplied by the Instructing Party, supplied by a third party to Urbis, or which Urbis is required to estimate, or omissions howsoever arising in the preparation of this report, provided that this will not absolve Urbis from liability arising from an opinion expressed recklessly or in bad faith.

URBIS

Australia Asia Middle East

urbis.com.au

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Exe	cutive	Summary	i
	Overv	iew	i
	Urban	Design Analysis	i
	Propo	sed Amendment	i
	Plann	ing Outcomes	ii
1	Introc	luction	1
•	1.1	Overview	
	1.2	Background	
	1.2	•	
	-	Strategic Justification	
	1.4 1.5	Structure of the Report Pre-Lodgement Meeting	
2	Land	to which the Planning Proposal applies	
	2.1	Site Location	
	2.2	Demographics	9
	2.3	Site Description	.11
	2.4	Planning Context	.17
	2.4.1	Pittwater LEP 1993	.17
	2.4.2	Warriewood Valley Planning Framework 2010	.17
	2.4.3	Warriewood Valley Strategic Review	
	2.4.4	Draft Pittwater LEP 2013	.20
3	Strate	gic Merit	.21
	3.1	Metropolitan Plan For Sydney	.21
	3.2	Draft Metropolitan Strategy for Sydney	.25
4	JUST	IFICATION FOR DEPARTURE FROM WARRIEWOOD VALLEY STRATEGIC REVIEW	.27
	4.1	Response to the Strategic Review Report	.27
	4.1.1	Economic Feasibility	
	4.1.2	Urban Design	
	4.1.3	Flood	.27
	4.1.4	Traffic Analysis	.28
	4.1.5	Ecological Analysis	.28
	4.2	Local Context and the Case for Change	.28
	4.3	Comparable Developments	.30
5	Requ	est to Prepare a Planning Proposal	.33
•	5.1	Key Rezoning Issues	
	5.2	Part 1 – Objectives or Intended Outcomes	
	5.2.1	Objectives	
	5.2.2	•	
	5.3	Future Development	
	5.3.1	Voluntary Planning Agreement	
	5.4	Part 2 – Explanation of the Provisions that are to be included in the Proposed Instrument.	
	5.4.1	Overview	
	5.4.2	Proposed Outcome	
	5.4.3	Proposed Land Use Zoning	
	5.4.4	Height and Floor Space Ratio Controls	
	5.4.5		

	5.5	Part 3 – Justification for the Objectives, Outcomes and the Process for their Implementation
	5.5.1	Section A – Need for the Planning Proposal
	5.5.2	Section B – Relationship To Strategic Planning Framework
	5.5.3	Section C – Environmental, Social and Economic Impact43
	5.5.4	Section D – State and Commonwealth Interests45
6	Furth	er Studies47
7	Com	nunity Consultation49
8	Conc	usion51
App	endix	A Site Surveys55
App	endix	B Schedule of Comparable Development Densities across Metropolitan Sydney .57
Арр	endix	C Flood Management Statement59
Арр	endix	D Preliminary Transport Assessment61
Арр	endix	E Preliminary Urban Design Study63
Арр	endix	F Vegetation Study65

FIGURES:

FIGURE 1 – SITE LOCATION	5
FIGURE 2 – WARRIEWOOD VALLEY URBAN LAND RELEASE AREA	6
FIGURE 3 – SOUTHERN BUFFER PRECINCT CONCEPT PLAN	7
FIGURE 4 – SITE CONTEXT	8
FIGURE 5 – EXISTING BUS SERVICES	10
FIGURE 6 – WARRIEWOOD VALLEY URBAN LAND RELEASE AREA – SECTOR MAP	12
FIGURE 7 – AERIAL PHOTOGRAPH OF SITE AND LOCALITY	13
FIGURE 8 – WARRIEWOOD VALLEY URBAN LAND RELEASE AREA	19
FIGURE 9 – NORTH EAST SUBREGION – HOUSING DENSITY	21
FIGURE 10 - NORTH EAST SUBREGION - TRANSPORT & PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE	24
FIGURE 11 – SYDNEY 2031	25
FIGURE 12 – LOCAL DEVELOPMENTS	29
FIGURE 13 – COMPARABLE DEVELOPMENTS	31
FIGURE 14 – SITE CONSTRAINTS	43

PICTURES:

PICTURE 1 – SITE C VIEWED FROM SOUTH	16
PICTURE 2 – SITE C VIEWED FROM EAST	16
PICTURE 3 – SITE B VIEWED FROM MACPHERSON STREET	16
PICTURE 4 – TWO STOREY TOWNHOUSES TO WEST OF SITE B	16
PICTURE 5 – THREE / FOUR STOREY APARTMENT BUILDINGS ON MACPHERSON STREET	16
PICTURE 6 - THREE / FOUR STOREY RETIREMENT VILLAGE ON MACPHERSON STREET	16
PICTURE 7 – EXISTING DETACHED DWELLINGS ON WARRIEWOOD ROAD	
PICTURE 8 – MACPHERSON STREET TO THE SOUTH OF SITE C	
PICTURE 9 – RESIDENTIAL APARTMENT BUILDINGS AT BOONDAH ROAD	29
PICTURE 10 - INDEPENDENT LIVING UNITS AT ANGLICAN RETIREMENT VILLAGE	29
PICTURE 11 – SYDNEY ADVENTIST WAHROONGA ESTATE	-
PICTURE 12 – KILLEATON STREET, ST IVES	
PICTURE 13 – UTS KUR-RING-GAI CAMPUS, LINDFIELD	
PICTURE 14 – CHANNEL 7 SITE, EPPING	31

TABLES:

TABLE 1 – SITE DESCRIPTION	11
TABLE 2 – SITE FEATURES	14
TABLE 3 – SURROUNDING LAND USES	15
TABLE 4 – DRAFT STRATEGIC REVIEW – PROPOSED DWELLING DENSITY	18
TABLE 5 – DRAFT STRATEGIC REVIEW – PROPOSED BUILT FORM CONTROLS	20

[Page left intentionally blank]

Executive Summary

OVERVIEW

This report supports a request to Pittwater Council as the relevant planning authority to prepare a Planning Proposal on behalf of our client, Karimbla Properties (No. 32) Pty Ltd. The purpose of the report is as follows:

- To initiate an amendment to the Pittwater Local Environmental Plan 1993 (PLEP 1993) to allow for the future redevelopment of land at 2 Macpherson Street, 18 Macpherson Street, and 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road, Warriewood ("the sites") for higher density residential development.
- To consider the constraints influencing the development capacity of each of the sites. A floor space ratio of 0.8:1 (80 dwellings per hectare (ha)) and building heights of three to five storeys are sought.
- To define the key principles relating to land use, massing and built form, public domain and sustainability that will guide the future development of the sites.

URBAN DESIGN ANALYSIS

An urban design analysis has been undertaken which has regard to the sites' opportunities and constraints to inform the Planning Proposal. In general terms, development of the sites would involve the following:

- Residential apartment buildings with basement parking:
 - <u>2 Macpherson Street and 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road</u>: Residential apartment buildings ranging in height from three storeys at the street frontage increasing to five storeys at the rear of the site.
 - <u>18 Macpherson Street</u>: Residential apartment buildings ranging in height from three storeys at the street frontage to four storeys at the rear of the site.
- Internal streets and pedestrian links connecting into the surrounding road network.
- Creation of public private open spaces including a riparian protection zone adjacent to the existing creek.

The proposal envisages a floor space ratio of 0.8:1 (80 dwellings per hectare) and building heights ranging from three to a maximum four storeys.

While the proposal exceeds the existing height and density controls applicable to the site it is directly consistent with the principles of a range of broader strategic planning considerations contained within the Sydney Metropolitan Plan for Sydney 2036, the draft North East Subregional Strategy and the recently exhibited draft Metropolitan Strategy for Sydney to 2031 which support a transit-orientated and centres-based approach to managing growth. The site represents a logical location to accommodate a more diverse range of housing in close proximity to existing services and infrastructure consistent with this approach. The proposal nonetheless respects the lower density character of neighbouring development by maintaining a height limit of 3 storeys to each of the street frontages, with taller 4 and 5 storey elements on the less sensitive parts of each site to the middle and rear (consistent with the approach taken elsewhere on Macpherson Street).

PROPOSED AMENDMENT

The subject sites are within the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release (WVULR) area (located within Buffer Area 1 and Buffer Area 2 of the defined WVULR area) and are zoned 2(f) Mixed Residential. The objectives of the 2(f) zone support the provision of opportunities for more varied forms of housing, wider housing choice and a mixture of residential buildings. The potential to achieve these objectives through the introduction of a more diverse range of housing typologies (specifically smaller dwellings including apartments) is however, severely constrained by the prevailing planning controls. Under PLEP 1993,

dwelling yields of between 167 – 176 dwellings (Buffer Area 1) and not more than 165 dwellings (Sector 3)) are permissible (equating to only 25 dwellings per hectare).

Pittwater Council in collaboration with the Department of Planning and Infrastructure has commenced a strategic review of its planning framework for the WVULR area. The intention of the study is to explore opportunities for the further intensification of development across the release area. However, while the draft review study acknowledges that existing capacity is available to support more intensive development within Warriewood Valley the review proposes only a modest uplift in density and provides few opportunities to develop higher density housing. Additionally, the current range of draft documents prepared as part of the Strategic Review present a confusing and contradictory picture of development outcome. While the study recommends dwelling densities of between 10 and 32 dwellings per hectare the findings of the economic feasibility study prepared as part of the strategic review recognises that minimum densities of 60 dwellings per hectare are required to support a more diverse range of dwelling types. The review was endorsed by the Director General in correspondence dated 1 May 2013. Importantly, in his letter to Council the Director General provided clear support for the investigation of opportunities for higher density development on larger, consolidated sites within the WVULR area through the planning proposal process. The letter comments as follows:

"While the Report proposes specific residential densities, I consider that there may be future opportunities for a greater mix of housing types and higher densities, particularly on larger sites or if sites can be amalgamated. The content of the report and economic feasibility analysis support this position. Opportunities for higher density development beyond that recommended in the Strategy Review could be explored through planning proposals subject to appropriate merit assessment. The Department will assess any such proposal it receives on that basis."

This Planning Proposal request has been based around metropolitan and sub-regional planning strategy. It recognises that to meet future land and housing needs an adequate supply of developable land must be made available. It is our view that the strategic review is constrained by the underlying aim of seeking to limit development to generally low densities (32 dwellings per hectare). This has resulted in a significant underestimation of the development potential of the remaining land available. This not only represents the inefficient use of land but it also jeopardises the potential to adequately satisfy the objectives of the Sydney Metropolitan Plan and the recently published draft Sydney Metropolitan Strategy.

The proposal also responds to State government's current direction of seeking to increase building height and density within this part of the WVULR area. Importantly, the density sought does not result in a radical departure from the prevailing built form or character of the area. Rather the proposal is of a scale similar to new development within the immediate surrounds. The proposal successfully achieves a balance between good urban design whilst also recognising the benefits of providing higher density development to take advantage of the locational and amenity benefits that the sites' proximity to existing centres and public transport infrastructure can provide.

PLANNING OUTCOMES

To achieve more intensive development on the site as proposed, amendments to PLEP 1993 are required, specifically an amendment to the dwelling yield controls applicable to the sites. The proposed amendment will enable a number of community benefits to be achieved without adversely impacting on the character of Warriewood Valley, recognising that the character of the area is evolving in response to the progressive urbanisation of Warriewood Valley and strategic planning for the area. These benefits can be summarised as follows:

- It maximises the efficient and orderly use of land. The site comprises a major landholding that has the potential to be delivered in the short term. The site has the capacity for more dwellings than can currently be achieved under the existing site zoning. The proposal maximises residential opportunities within the site.
- <u>Contribution to local affordable housing</u>. The proposal will contribute to the type of dwellings available within the Pittwater LGA (specifically smaller dwellings) thereby contributing to the availability of affordable homes. There is strong local demand for apartment developments within the LGA. Research undertaken by the developer indicates that 90 per cent of Stage 1 purchases of the 14-18 Boondah Road project were to people local to the area.

- <u>The proposal is consistent with State government policy which supports development in proximity to</u> <u>existing centres and public transport</u>. It provides additional housing opportunities in close proximity to Warriewood Square (future growth of this centre is planned) and the Pittwater Road strategic bus corridor.
- Increasing development density provides an opportunity to rebalance the mix of housing available within the Local Government Area (LGA), specifically adding smaller dwellings (residential apartments) to the housing stock. This will make an important contribution to the choice and affordability of housing within the locality. Lack of housing diversity is a key issue facing the LGA, 80% of the existing housing stock comprises detached dwellings.
- <u>Residential amenity to existing properties on the northern side of Warriewood Road and the southern</u> <u>side of Macpherson Street can be maintained</u>. The design and siting of new buildings will be informed by a comprehensive site analysis to ensure that development will not result in adverse impacts on existing residential properties. Lower building heights are proposed to street frontages.
- The concept has been designed to ensure that <u>compliance with State Environmental Planning Policy</u> 65 can be achieved.

It is therefore recommended that this Planning Proposal be favourably considered by Council and that Council resolve to forward it to the Department of Planning and Infrastructure for LEP Gateway determination to allow the Department of Planning and Infrastructure to consider the Planning Proposal for Gateway Determination under Section 56 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979.*

[Page left intentionally blank]

[Page left intentionally blank]

1 Introduction

1.1 OVERVIEW

This Planning Proposal has been prepared by Urbis (on behalf of Karimbla Properties (No. 32) Pty Ltd) to initiate the preparation of a Local Environmental Plan (LEP) to amend the height and density controls that apply to land at 2 Macpherson Street, 18 Macpherson Street and 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road, Warriewood ("the sites").

The proposal is to establish site specific floor space ratio (FSR) and height controls. The sites are currently zoned 2(f) Mixed Residential under Pittwater Local Environmental Plan 1993 (PLEP 1993), residential development is permissible. A density control of 25 dwellings per hectare applies to 18 Macpherson Street and 23, 25 and 27 Warriewood Road.

A height limit of 8.5 metres applies pursuant to the Pittwater 21 Development Control Plan.

1.2 BACKGROUND

The Warriewood Valley has been identified for future development and is recognised as being essential in the delivery of the 4,600 new dwellings required for the subregion under the Draft North East Subregional Strategy. Opportunities to further increase development densities within the area are supported at local and state government level. Council resolved to participate with the Department of Planning and Infrastructure (DP&I) in a strategic review of the existing planning controls within the Warriewood Valley at its meeting on 16 May 2011. In April 2011 DP&I provided the draft Terms of Reference for the Warriewood Valley Strategic Review to Council which clarified the purpose of the review as follows:

- "To undertake a strategic review of Warriewood Valley to identity appropriate development controls, land uses and infrastructure requirements for the whole area.
- To investigate appropriate opportunities to create a new employment / commercial / retail centre in the Southern Buffer area.
- To review and make recommendations as regards dwelling numbers for all undeveloped land in the Warriewood Valley having regard to any proposed new centre, the changing urban form of the area, the environmental constraints and the needs of the local and wider population."

The review was triggered by the Planning Assessment Commission's (PAC) determination of the major project application (MP 09_0162) for 14-18 Boondah Road, which approved dwelling densities of 60 dwellings per hectare and building heights of three to five storeys. This approval, and other recent developments within the release area, will and are having an evolutionary impact on the character of the locality. The PAC assessment report comments as follows:

"There is a need to increase housing stock in Metropolitan Sydney and in each subregion to meet the housing demand generated by a growing population and changing household requirements. There is also a need for diversity in the mix of housing stock in the Pittwater area and there is merit in reviewing the current Pittwater council's development density control of 25 dwellings per hectare in the Warriewood Valley and the building height restriction of 8.5m. The Commission considers the retirement village development across from the subject site has already set a precedent for 3 storeys to be acceptable in the locality."

The Strategic Review was endorsed by the Director General in correspondence dated 1 May 2013. This letter provided clear support for the investigation of opportunities for higher density development on larger, consolidated sites within the WVULR area through the planning proposal process. The letter comments as follows:

"While the Report proposes specific residential densities, I consider that there may be future opportunities for a greater mix of housing types and higher densities, particularly on larger sites or if sites can be amalgamated. The content of the report and economic feasibility analysis support this position. Opportunities for higher density development beyond that recommended in the Strategy Review could be explored through planning proposals subject to appropriate merit assessment. The Department will assess any such proposal it receives on that basis."

The current proposal should be viewed in this context.

1.3 STRATEGIC JUSTIFICATION

Given its proximity to existing services and infrastructure the land is extremely well suited to high density development in accordance with the provisions of the Sydney Metropolitan Plan and Draft North East Subregional Strategy, and recently released *Draft Metropolitan Strategy for Sydney to 2036* ("draft Metro Strategy") which increases housing targets across Metropolitan Sydney. This Planning Proposal has been triggered as a direct response to the strategic opportunity presented by large land holdings within the Warriewood Valley to accommodate higher density residential development and recognises the strategic benefits that could be leveraged from increasing the density of development in the southern extent of the release area within walking distance of an established centre (Warriewood Square) and a strategic bus corridor which provides direct access to the Brookvale – Dee Why Centre.

The proposed amendment to the PLEP 1993 seeks to facilitate the redevelopment of the subject sites for residential flat buildings. Together with recently approved development, the project will contribute to redefining the land use character of the southern extent of the WVULR firmly establishing it as a medium density precinct.

To allow high density residential development on the site an amendment to the height of building and dwelling density controls applicable to the site is proposed for consideration by Council.

1.4 STRUCTURE OF THE REPORT

The Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with Section 55 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act* 1979 (the EP&A Act) and the relevant guidelines prepared by the NSW Department of Planning and Infrastructure including A Guide to Preparing Local Environmental Plans and A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals. It includes the following:

- Description of the subject site and its context.
- An analysis of site constraints and opportunities which includes consideration of the studies prepared to inform the recent Warriewood Valley Strategic Review.
- Statement of the objectives and intended outcomes of the proposal.
- Explanation of the provisions of the proposal.
- Summary of the justification of the proposal.
- Description of the community consultation process that would be undertaken by the proponent.

The ultimate form of development proposed has not been finalised and will be subject to further detailed urban design analysis. Subject to receiving support from Council and the Department of Planning and Infrastructure for the rezoning, the applicant will finalise the development proposal and lodge a staged development application with Council.

1.5 PRE-LODGEMENT MEETING

A pre-lodgement meeting was held with Council Officers at Pittwater Council on 14 May 2013. The Council advised in writing that the following information was required to accompany the Planning Proposal submission:

- Demonstrate strategic merit and address the following principles:
 - Equity and precedent
 - Departure from the orderly planning process
 - Infrastructure and service provision
 - Impact on amenity

- Community expectation and participation
- Supporting technical information including:
 - Assessment of traffic impacts
 - Water management strategy
 - Ecological site analysis
 - Urban design analysis
- Justification for inconsistency with Warriewood Valley Strategic Review

These matters have been addressed within this report.

[Page left intentionally blank]

2 Land to which the Planning Proposal applies

2.1 SITE LOCATION

The subject sites comprise three land parcels as follows:

- 18 Macpherson Street, Warriewood (Site A).
- 2 Macpherson Street, Warriewood (Site B) and 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road, Warriewood (Site C)(sites to be consolidated for future development).

Residential development would occur on all three sites.

FIGURE 1 – SITE LOCATION



Warriewood is located on Sydney's northern beaches between Mona Vale and North Narrabeen in the Pittwater local government area (LGA). Narrabeen Creek flows through the centre of Warriewood and Mullet Creek marks its southern boundary.

Mona Vale town centre is located approximately 1.5km to the north. North Sydney CBD and Sydney CBD are approximately 23km and 26km to the south respectively.

The site is located within the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release (WVULR) area which has been identified for future urban development. The release area is being gradually developed for a mix of

residential and commercial land uses. Warriewood Valley is recognised as critical in meeting the delivery of the 4,600 new dwellings required by the draft North East Subregional Strategy and as having the potential to provide affordable rental housing within the LGA. The draft North East subregional strategy identifies that 30-40 per cent of the regions new housing will be provided within its release areas.





Source: Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report

The primary centre in Sydney's north eastern subregion is Brookvale-Dee Why (identified as a strategic centre by the draft North East Subregional Strategy) accessible within 30 minutes by public transport from the sites. Direct bus services are available on Pittwater Road. Manly and Mona Vale are identified as town centres with Manly performing a major tourism function. Avalon, Newport, Narrabeen and Balgowlah are identified as village centres.

Warriewood Square, approximately 200m to the east of the site is identified as a standalone centre. In response to the recommendations of a strategic review of the WVULR area which supports the development of retail, commercial and recreational uses on land adjacent to Warriewood Square it is anticipated that the nature of the centre will expand and evolve beyond its current designation (refer to FIGURE 3). The strategy makes the following recommendation:

"Warriewood Square aligns the western boundary of the Southern Buffer, with direct access of Jacksons Road. The Southern Buffer can accommodate any future expansion of this centre provided there are clear, direct linkages between Warriewood Square and the southern developable 'island'.

The expanded centre (including Warriewood Square) will need to become a 'town centre' in its own right."



FIGURE 3 – SOUTHERN BUFFER PRECINCT CONCEPT PLAN

Source: Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report

Also of note a new neighbourhood centre has recently been approved at 23 Macpherson Street, within convenient walking distance of Site A (development application N0085/11 approved by Pittwater Council 7 July 2011).

The hierarchy of centres provides a context and strategic planning framework within which to focus new development.



FIGURE 4 – SITE CONTEXT

2.2 DEMOGRAPHICS

There are 6,146 residents in the suburb of Warriewood based on data derived from the 2011 ABS Census statistics. The following provides a brief discussion of the demographic characteristics of the area in comparison to the Pittwater LGA and the Greater Sydney Greater Capital City Statistical Area.

AGE

The suburb has an older population and an above average median age of 38 and a significantly higher proportion of residents aged 65 years and over than Greater Sydney (14.3% compared to 12.7%). In addition, the suburb represents a lower than average percentage of persons that fall into the working age group of 25-54 years (34.7%) compared to Greater Sydney (54.7%).

INCOME AND AFFLUENCE

The median household weekly income of Warriewood is \$1,944 per week which is higher than the average for Greater Sydney (\$1,447).

HOUSING AND HOUSING TENURE

The majority of dwellings in Warriewood are separate houses (61.9%). This proportion is lower than the rest of the Pittwater LGA (74%) but higher than Greater Sydney (60.9%). Flats, units or apartments only make up 5.2% of the dwelling stock in Warriewood, compared to 14.3% across the LGA and 25.8% across Greater Sydney.

Rates of home ownership are high in Warriewood with 79.6% of households either owning their homes or being in the process of purchasing their home compared to 77.7% across Pittwater LGA and 65.2% across Greater Sydney.

The average household size in Warriewood is slightly greater than the national average at 2.9 persons per household compared to 2.6 persons nationwide. The proportion of larger households within the suburb is considerably higher than in Greater Sydney, 81.9% of dwellings within Warriewood comprise 3 or more bedrooms compared to 65.8% across Sydney.

The majority of families in Warriewood are couples with children (54.8%), higher than Greater Sydney at 48.9%, while 30.3% of families in Warriewood and 33.5% across Greater Sydney are couple families without children.

There is currently a lack of housing diversity across the LGA, particularly when compared at the subregional and Sydney levels. This is recognised by the Metropolitan Plan which states the following:

"The low density housing character and high quality housing stock within many areas of the subregion is highly valued by residents; however, there is significant demand for a broader mix of housing types, including medium and high density housing.

A key element of the Metropolitan Strategy is to ensure an adequate mix of housing is available. For the North East Subregion this will entail complementing the existing high level of low-density accommodation with more medium and high density housing."

EMPLOYMENT

Unemployment in Warriewood is low at 2.8% compared to 5.7% in Greater Sydney. 24.2% of Warriewood residents are employed as professionals, 16.2% as clerical and administrative workers and 17.4% as managers. The top two industries for these employment types are school education and café, restaurants and takeaway food services. There is a considerably lower than average number of persons employed in blue collar industries who reside in the suburb, possibly related to housing affordability in the area.

PUBLIC TRANSPORT

Pittwater Road to the east is a strategic bus corridor. Bus prioritisation measures have been implemented to improve bus services along this corridor. Regular bus services providing access to North Sydney and Sydney CBDs are available (refer to FIGURE 5). Notably route 185/L85 connects Mona-Vale via Warriewood Valley to Dee-Why/Brookvale then through to the City. This route runs limited stop express services during peak hours and passes both sites subject to this planning proposal.



FIGURE 5 - EXISTING BUS SERVICES

Public transport usage across the Pittwater LGA generally is exceptionally low. Shifting the balance between public transport and use of private cars is a key priority. The draft North East Subregional Strategy recognises the low propensity for public transport usage within the region and places significant emphasis on increasing the proportion of people living within 30 minutes by public transport of a Strategic Centre. The Subregional Strategy identifies a target of 80 per cent of new dwellings within proximity of public transport to achieve this requirement, noting that 72% of all trips by residents of the North East subregion are made by car with only 9.5% of trips made by public transport. Car use is among the highest in Sydney. The Strategy states the following:

> "A key action of this plan is the aim to locate 80 per cent of all new housing within walking distance of centres of all sizes with good public transport. This will reduce car dependency and make walking, cycling and public transport more viable to more residents."

The need to capitalise on opportunities to provide housing in close proximity to existing and planned infrastructure is restated and reinforced by the recently released draft Metro Strategy.

The site is well suited to centre supporting and transit-orientated development in accordance with the provisions of the Metropolitan Plan for Sydney 2036, the draft North East Subregional Strategy and the draft Metro Strategy. It is within walking and cycling distance of well-established and future planned retail and recreational uses and public transport infrastructure, making it ideally suited to accommodate more intensive development and to stimulate demand for the new facilities envisaged for the area:

 Brookvale-Dee Why is designated as a Major Centre serving the North East Subregion. This Strategic Centre is located approximately 11km to the south of the subject sites and is accessible via the Pittwater Road strategic bus corridor (approximate 20-30 minute journey time).

In this regard, the proposed development has the potential to make a valuable contribution to the Strategy's targets in relation to increased public transport usage.

- Additional retail facilities are available at Mona Vale town centre (2km to the north) and Warriewood Square (a standalone shopping centre to the south).
- The Warriewood Valley Strategic Review supports the development of land identified as the Southern Buffer (approximately 400m by foot from Site C) within the WVULR area for retail, commercial, community and recreational uses.
- The proposal would result in increased development density within proximity of existing public transport infrastructure (Pittwater Road strategic bus corridor is located to the west within walking distance of the site) helping to stimulate demand for additional bus services within the locality and responding to the recognised need to increase the use of public transport in the locality.

2.3 SITE DESCRIPTION

The Planning Proposal relates to three land parcels (all within the ownership and control of the applicant) as described in TABLE 1 and shown in the aerial photograph in FIGURE 3 and FIGURE 4. The land is located in the southern extent of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area as defined by the Warriewood Valley Planning Framework 2010.

Site surveys are provided at Appendix A.

	PROPERTY ADDRESS	PROPERTY DESCRIPTION		WARRIEWOOD VALLEY URBAN LAND RELEASE AREA (REFER TO FIGURE 4)
A	18 Macpherson Street	Vacant generally level land.	3.05ha	Sector 3
В	2 Macpherson Street	Garden supplies / nursery	4.67ha	Buffer Area 1
С	23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road	Two storey dwelling located in north eastern corner of the site. Remainder of the site grassed. Some mature vegetation at site boundaries.		

TABLE 1 – SITE DESCRIPTION



FIGURE 6 - WARRIEWOOD VALLEY URBAN LAND RELEASE AREA - SECTOR MAP

Source: Warriewood Valley Planning Framework 2010



The key existing features of the land to which the Planning Proposal applies are described below:

TABLE 2 – SITE FEATURES

	SITE A – 18 MACPHERSON STREET	SITE B - 2 MACPHERSON STREET	SITE C - 23, 25 & 27 WARRIEWOOD ROAD
Topography	Generally level land	Generally level land	The site has a pronounced east – west slope (8m fall). The high point of the site is adjacent to Warriewood Road.
Site Layout and Built Form	Irregular shaped parcel of land. The site has been cleared of buildings and consists of mown grass. Some established vegetation is present along the site's boundaries.	Irregular shaped parcel of land occupied by ad hoc buildings and structures associated with its use as a nursery.	Three contiguous parcels of land. Existing development is limited to a single dwelling house in the north east with frontage to Warriewood Road. The remainder of the site consists of grazing land.
Vehicle Access	Macpherson Street. No curb adjacent to the site.	Macpherson Street. No curb adjacent to the site.	Warriewood Road and Macpherson Street. No street curb adjacent to the site.
Pedestrian Access	No existing pavement to the front of the site. Development of the site provides the opportunity to continue the pavement treatment.	No existing pavement to site frontage.	No existing pavement on western side of Warriewood Road.

The surrounding area also forms part of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area and is being redeveloped for residential housing. Traditionally, development has largely comprised two and three storey buildings consisting of detached dwellings, terraced housing and multi-unit buildings. However, more recently land in the vicinity of the sites is becoming characterised by medium density housing. Recently approved development on Macpherson Street including the Warriewood Brook Anglican Retirement Village and the Oceanvale apartment development have contributed to redefining the character of Warriewood Valley. These developments include building heights of three to four storeys and achieve densities of 60 dwellings per hectare.

The immediate surrounds comprise a variety of land uses which are described below:

	SITE A - 18 MACPHERSON STREET		SITE C – 23, 25 & 27 WARRIEWOOD ROAD
North	Existing creek and surrounding vegetation which separates and screens the site from low density residential development further north.	Land to the north has been cleared and is used as a caravan storage yard.	Vacant land intended for future residential development.
East	Garden supplies / nursery. The Warriewood Brook Anglican Retirement Village is located further east which accommodates two and three storey independent living units and is being progressively developed.	The site is bounded to the east by 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road. The two sites are separated by an existing creek.	Warriewood Road, a two way carriageway. There is no pavement on the eastern side of Warriewood Road. Low density residential properties, consisting of two storey detached dwellings, are located opposite.
South	The site is bounded by Macpherson Street to the south which consists of a two way carriageway with parking on its southern side. There is currently no curb on the northern side of Macpherson Street. Opposite, development consists of two storey townhouses.	Macpherson Street separates the site form the sewage treatment plant opposite. There is no pavement on either side of the Macpherson Street in the vicinity of the site.	Macpherson Street separates the site form the sewage treatment plant opposite. There is no pavement on either side of the Macpherson Street in the vicinity of the site.
West	Flower Power (garden supplies business) is located immediately adjacent.	Land to the west is undeveloped and consists of heavy vegetation.	The site is bounded by 2 Macpherson Street. The two sites are separated by an existing creek.



PICTURE 1 – SITE C VIEWED FROM SOUTH



PICTURE 3 – SITE B VIEWED FROM MACPHERSON STREET



PICTURE 5 – THREE / FOUR STOREY APARTMENT BUILDINGS ON MACPHERSON STREET



PICTURE 7 – EXISTING DETACHED DWELLINGS ON WARRIEWOOD ROAD



PICTURE 2 - SITE C VIEWED FROM EAST



PICTURE 4 – TWO STOREY TOWNHOUSES TO WEST OF SITE B



PICTURE 6 – THREE / FOUR STOREY RETIREMENT VILLAGE ON MACPHERSON STREET



PICTURE 8 – MACPHERSON STREET TO THE SOUTH OF SITE C

2.4 PLANNING CONTEXT

2.4.1 PITTWATER LEP 1993

Pittwater Local Environmental Plan 1993 (PLEP 1993) is the relevant planning instrument for the site.

Under PLEP 1993, the site is zoned 2(f) Mixed Residential. A plan showing the existing zone is provided at Figure 6.

The objectives of the 2(f) zone are as follows:

- "To identify land within the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release which is suitable for residential development and which will be provided with adequate physical and social infrastructure in accordance with a planning strategy for the area.
- To provide opportunities for more varied forms of housing and wider housing choices.
- To provide opportunities for a mixture of residential buildings which can be in the form of detached dwellings, integrated development, cluster housing, group buildings and the like."

Development for the following purposes is permitted with consent in the 2(f) zone:

"Residential buildings, associated community and urban infrastructure."

All other development is prohibited.

Residential flat buildings are a type of residential building and as such are permissible within the zone. PLEP 1993 defines residential flat buildings as follows:

"a building containing 2 or more dwellings."

The sites are situated within Buffer Area 1 (Sites A and C) and Sector 3 (Site B) (refer to FIGURE 6).

Under PLEP 1993 the development standards that are applicable to the sites include:

- Dwelling density (provisions equate to 25 dwellings per hectare)
 - Buffer Area 1: maximum 176 dwellings
 - Sector 3: maximum 165 dwellings
- Building height: 8.5m.

2.4.2 WARRIEWOOD VALLEY PLANNING FRAMEWORK 2010

The Warriewood Valley Planning Framework 2010 consolidates the Draft Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release Planning Framework 1997 and the STP Buffer Sector Draft Planning Framework 2001 into a single document. The document aims to ensure the planned orderly development of the Valley which continues to respond to changing legislative and economic conditions by developing a planning strategy that facilitates completion of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release. The planning framework contains a contextual overview of Warriewood Valley, objectives, action plans and specific site development outcomes. The objectives of this document translate into various PDCP controls and PLEP considerations.

2.4.3 WARRIEWOOD VALLEY STRATEGIC REVIEW

Pittwater Council in collaboration with the Department of Planning and Infrastructure has commenced a strategic review of its planning framework for the WVULR area. The intention of the study is to explore opportunities for the further intensification of development across the release area. The review has been triggered by the approval of a development proposal at 14-18 Boondah Road (within Buffer Area 1 of the WVULR). In its determination of the application the Planning and Assessment Commission (PAC) called for a review of the dwelling densities, height controls, the current transport network and necessary improvement works and infrastructure demands within the Warriewood Valley and surrounding area.

The purpose of the review is to identify opportunities to further intensify development within the WVULR in recognition of the objectives identified in the Metropolitan Plan and the draft North East Subregional Strategy. It:

- Identifies the development capabilities of land within the WVULR area with regard to environmental constraints.
- Assesses the impact of increased density.
- Identifies issues relating to flood impact.
- Assesses opportunities for a new mixed use precinct within the Southern Buffer.

Being among the remaining land within the release area yet to be developed the subject lands have been included as part of this review.

A draft report detailing the findings of the review has been released. The review recognises the strategic location of the WVULR area. It states:

"Warriewood Valley immediately adjoins Warriewood Square, the strategic bus route along Pittwater Road and existing community facilities. In the context of the LGA, where land around existing centres is relatively constrained, Warriewood Valley offers one of a limited number of areas in the LGA where higher density housing development could be accommodated."

With respect to the subject sites, the strategic review recommends only a moderate uplift in dwelling density. This is considered to be a significant underestimation of the development capability of the land.

The following controls are recommended by the report:

Sector		PROPOSED DENSITY (DWELLINGS / HECTARE)	PROPOSED YIELD
302 (18 Macpherson Street)	25	32	84
Buffer 1I (23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Street)	25	32	67
Buffer 1m (2 Macpherson Street)	Not specified	Not specified	Not specified

TABLE 4 – DRAFT STRATEGIC REVIEW – PROPOSED DWELLING DENSITY
TABLE 4 - DRAFT STRATEGIC REVIEW - PROPOSED DWELLING DENSIT

FIGURE 8 – WARRIEWOOD VALLEY URBAN LAND RELEASE AREA



★Buffer 3a (known as 14-18 Boondah Road) subsequently removed following Land & Environment Court's judgment on 12 September 2011

Source: Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report - Undeveloped Lands Investigated

TABLE 5 – DRAFT STRATEGIC REVIEW – PROPOSED BUILT FORM CONTROLS

CONTROL	SECTOR 302 (18 MACPHERSON STREET)		BUFFER 1M (2 MACPHERSON STREET)
Building Heights (storey and Metres)	Townhouse to road frontage Two storey apartments to rear of site	Three storey apartments at rear of site Semi-detached houses to road frontage	Not specified
	2 storeys – 8.5m 3 storeys – 11.5m	2 storeys – 8.5m 3 storeys – 11.5m	
Building Setbacks	Minimum 6m from main street address 4m rear setbacks except garages	Minimum 6m from main street address 4m secondary streets/laneways 4m rear setbacks except garages	Not specified
Floor Space Ratio	0.5:1	0.5:1	Not specified

The review commenced in May 2011 and was endorsed by the Director General 1 May 2013. In correspondence to Council the Director General provided clear support for the investigation of opportunities for higher density development than currently identified by the Strategic Review report on larger, consolidated sites within the WVULR area through the planning proposal process. The letter comments as follows:

"While the Report proposes specific residential densities, I consider that there may be future opportunities for a greater mix of housing types and higher densities, particularly on larger sites or if sites can be amalgamated. The content of the report and economic feasibility analysis support this position. Opportunities for higher density development beyond that recommended in the Strategy Review could be explored through planning proposals subject to appropriate merit assessment. The Department will assess any such proposal it receives on that basis."

Further consideration of the findings of the Strategic Review and justification for the proposed departure from the recommendations of the review are contained in Section 0.

2.4.4 DRAFT PITTWATER LEP 2013

Pittwater Council is currently undertaking a comprehensive review of its Local Environmental Plan. The draft Pittwater Local Environmental Plan 2013 (draft PLEP) is currently being exhibited (16 March – 10 May 2013).

The subject sites are to be converted to a R3 Medium Density zone under the draft PLEP. Residential flat buildings are permissible within the proposed R3 zone. No changes are proposed to the height and dwelling density controls that currently apply to the sites under PLEP 1993.

3 Strategic Merit

3.1 METROPOLITAN PLAN FOR SYDNEY

The Metropolitan Plan for Sydney 2036 ("Metro Plan") seeks to respond to the key challenges facing Sydney such as a growing and changing population, the need to locate more jobs closer to home, more efficient transport, tackling climate change and enabling a more sustainable city. Central to achieving these challenges is a focus on developing a 'City of Cities' structure which is defined by a compact, multi-centred and connected city structure enabling people to spend less time travelling to access work, services, markets or regional facilities.

FIGURE 9 - NORTH EAST SUBREGION - HOUSING DENSITY



Source: Draft North East Subregional Strategy

The Plan is underpinned by a number of strategic objectives to ensure the viability of its subregions. These include:

- The attainment of specific regional subregional housing targets.
- The efficient utilisation of existing / new infrastructure.
- The concentration of housing density in and around corridors and centres, particularly railway stations.
- The creation of vibrant mixed use centres that accommodate both working and living.

The Plan positively encourages well designed, higher density development within walking distance of existing public transport infrastructure, services and facilities.

Of relevance to this proposal the key housing directions of the Plan include:

- Increase housing choice as part of the housing target.
- Concentrate development and strengthen major centres, towns, villages, small villages and neighbourhoods.
- Enable communities to "age in place."

CENTRE SUPPORTING HOUSING

Across the Greater Metropolitan Area a target of 60-70% of new housing will be accommodated in existing urban areas, focused around centres. This will take advantage of existing services such as shops and public transport and reduce development pressure in other parts of Sydney. The Metro Plan therefore positively encourages well designed, higher density housing in walking distance of centres.

Warriewood Square, currently identified as a stand-alone shopping centre, is situated to the south of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area. The North East Subregional Strategy defines the various centre types. Stand-alone shopping centres, unlike the other centre types identified by the Strategy, do not support a specific dwelling range but are recognised as having the potential to develop into town centres. Stand-alone shopping centres are described by the Subregional Strategy as follows:

"Internalised, privately owned centres located away from other commercial areas, containing many of the attributes of a Town Centre but without housing or public open space – <u>may have potential to become a traditional town centre</u> <u>in the long term.</u>" [our emphasis]

At the local level there is a clear aspiration for the centre to develop into a town centre. As part of the strategic review of the Warriewood Valley planning controls opportunities for the development of additional retail, commercial and recreational facilities in the southern extent of the release area are being explored. This will contribute to redefining the role of Warriewood Square within the established centres hierarchy. The Strategic Review Report states the following:

"Warriewood Square aligns the western boundary of the Southern Buffer, with direct access of Jacksons Road. The Southern Buffer can accommodate any future expansion of this centre provided there are clear, direct linkages between Warriewood Square and the southern developable 'island'.

The expanded centre (including Warriewood Square) will need to become a 'town centre' in its own right."

MORE DIVERSE HOUSING

Pittwater LGA is within the North East metropolitan subregion. The housing target for the subregion, as specified in the Draft North East Subregional Strategy, is 17,300 new dwellings, increasing from just over 90,000 in 2004 to 107,300 by 2031. The Subregional Strategy states that Pittwater LGA has a dwelling target of an additional 4,600 dwellings by 2031.

The Strategy recognises that there is a need and significant demand for a broader mix of housing types including medium and high density housing. The vast majority of the existing housing stock in the North East is detached dwellings, making up 62.4 per cent of housing stock in the subregion, semi-detached houses, terraces and townhouses make up 16.2 per cent, and units and apartments 21.4 per cent. In Pittwater, the subregional strategy indicates that 80.4% of housing stock is in the form of detached dwellings, 13.9% is medium density housing and just 5.7% is high density housing. It is noted in the subregional strategy that the low density character and high quality housing stock within many areas of the subregion is highly valued by residents. However, there is significant demand for a broader mix of housing types, including medium and high density housing. A key element of the Metropolitan Plan is to ensure that an adequate mix of housing is available. For the North East Subregion this demands a greater balance between low density accommodation and more medium and high density housing. These alternative forms of housing will help to meet centres and transport objectives. It will also meet demand from an ageing population to "age in place" and be a more affordable form of entry into the North East housing market.

MORE HOUSING IN PROXIMITY TO PUBLIC TRANSPORT

Additionally, significant emphasis is placed on increasing the proportion of people living within 30 minutes by public transport of a Strategic Centre. The Strategy identifies a target of 80 per cent of new dwellings within proximity of public transport to achieve this requirement, noting that 72% of all trips by residents of the North East subregion are made by car with only 9.5% of trips made by public transport. Car use is among the highest in Sydney. The Strategy states the following:

"A key action of this plan is the aim to locate 80 per cent of all new housing within walking distance of centres of all sizes with good public transport. This will reduce car dependency and make walking, cycling and public transport more viable to more residents."

As noted in Section 2.4, Brookvale-Dee Why is designated as a Major Centre serving the North East Subregion. This Strategic Centre is located approximately 11km to the south of the subject sites and is accessible via the Pittwater Road strategic bus corridor (approximate 20-30 minute journey time). In this regard, the proposed development has the potential to make a valuable contribution to the Strategy's targets in relation to increased public transport usage and has the potential to further stimulate demand for bus services.

The combined effect of the above considerations strongly support significant residential density increases in Warriewood Valley. The proposal will directly assist Pittwater LGA to meet the objectives of the Metropolitan Strategy which encourage a broader mix of housing types, and more medium and high density housing which is largely absent from the LGA.

The draft North East Subregional Strategy seeks to concentrate residential development to strengthen centres and notes that the majority of residential growth should be accommodated within existing urban areas. The existing residential character of the subregion provides very little density within the Pittwater LGA. Given the objectives of the Subregional Strategy in terms of dwelling provision, the proposal represents one of few opportunities to provide high density housing within close proximity to both existing centres and public transport assisting with the attainment of dwelling targets.

The current planning framework encourages predominantly detached two-storey dwelling housing, some attached townhouses and multi-unit housing. The proposed residential use is therefore consistent with the underlying purpose of the zone. However, the current approach fails to capitalise on the sites' strategic location adjacent to a recognised centre and with excellent access to public transport and infrastructure.

FIGURE 10 - NORTH EAST SUBREGION - TRANSPORT & PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE



Source: Draft North East Subregional Strategy
3.2 DRAFT METROPOLITAN STRATEGY FOR SYDNEY

The key messages of the current Metro Plan are restated and reinforced in the recently published draft Metro Strategy (currently on public exhibition):

- More housing is needed to meet demand: The draft Metro Strategy increases the dwelling targets for the Sydney Metropolitan region, requiring a minimum of 273,000 new homes by 2021 and 545,000 by 2031. Minimum housing targets to 2021 and 2031 are specified for six subregions. Pittwater LGA is within the north subregion; this subregion also includes Hornsby, Ku-ring-gai, Manly and Warringah LGAs). Minimum housing targets of 19,000 and 37,000 new dwellings to 2021 and 2031 are to be achieved within the north subregion. To help deliver these targets, the draft Strategy commits to "fast-track" the supply of housing in established urban areas and zoned release areas (areas such as the Warriewood Valley Urban Release Area).
- <u>New housing with good access to public transport, facilities and services</u>: The provision of new housing with good access to existing and planned infrastructure remains a key focus of Government policy within this document (*Objective 5 - Policy (b) new housing will be encouraged in areas close to existing and planned infrastructure in both infill and greenfield areas*).
- <u>The provision of more diverse housing</u>: Consistent with the provisions of the current Metro Plan, the draft Strategy supports the delivery of a greater variety of housing types and sizes and recognises the need for smaller houses such as units, terraces and townhouses as well as specialised housing.



FIGURE 11 – SYDNEY 2031

Source: Draft Metropolitan Strategy for Sydney to 2031



Potential High Speed Rall

The Strategy's recognition of market influences is also worth noting. The Strategy seeks to encourage growth within the Metropolitan Urban Area to reflect market demand, it states:

"<u>minimum housing targets</u> have been set for 2021. These shorter-term targets will drive greater accountability of State and local government to support the growing housing needs of Sydney. They more closely align with current market trends to ensure that land is available in those areas where there is demand."

The site is located within the Metropolitan Urban Area, as defined by the draft Strategy, which relates to land developed for urban or related purposes or which has been identified for future urban development. It is also located in close proximity to planned transport improvements as illustrated in FIGURE 11. Consistent with the objectives of the draft Strategy, the proposal:

- Will deliver new and more diverse housing within the short term and as such will contribute to achieving the targets of the strategy.
- Responds to a recognised need (and market demand) for smaller dwellings in this locality.
- Will provide new homes in close proximity to existing and planned infrastructure and services.

4 JUSTIFICATION FOR DEPARTURE FROM WARRIEWOOD VALLEY STRATEGIC REVIEW

4.1 RESPONSE TO THE STRATEGIC REVIEW REPORT

The current range of draft documents prepared as part of the Strategic Review present a confusing and contradictory picture of development outcome. While the study recommends dwelling densities of between 10 and 32 dwellings per hectare the findings of the economic feasibility study prepared as part of the strategic review recognises that minimum densities of 60 dwellings per hectare are required to support a more diverse range of dwelling types. It is our view that the strategic review is constrained by the underlying aim of seeking to limit development to generally low densities (32 dwellings per hectare). This has resulted in a significant underestimation of the development potential of the remaining land available. This not only represents the inefficient use of land but it also jeopardises the potential to adequately satisfy the objectives of the Sydney Metropolitan Plan and the recently published draft Sydney Metropolitan Strategy.

4.1.1 ECONOMIC FEASIBILITY

Based on Council's own research, the viability of multi-unit housing is dependent on dwelling densities of <u>at least 60 dwellings per hectare</u>. In support of the strategic review of planning controls for the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area an economic feasibility study was commissioned. The findings of this study indicate the following:

- "For small lot residential and townhouses, dwelling densities need to be at least 30 dwellings per hectare.
- For multi-storey development (e.g. apartments) where on-site basement carparking is required, dwelling densities need to be at least 60 dwellings per hectare.
- For sites where a mix of development is proposed (i.e. small lot residential, townhouses and apartments), depending on the proportion of the development mix, minimum required densities for feasibility could fall between 50 and 60 dwellings per hectare.
- When developer contribution levels are raised to levels beyond \$50,000 per lot, the feasibility of residential development is undermined. Densities exceeding 60 dwellings per hectare then become necessary (in some cases as high as 100 to 120 dwellings per hectare) for economic viability."

Contrary to the findings of this report however, the Strategic Review recommends only a moderate increase in development densities (generally 32 dwellings per hectare).

4.1.2 URBAN DESIGN

An urban design analysis has been undertaken to test the development potential of the subject sites. This analysis has included consideration of the outcomes recommended within the Urban Design Study which supports the Draft Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report and has been developed using the assumptions used in that report. Contrary to the findings of the Draft Strategic Review the site specific analysis demonstrates that, given the size and location of the subject sites, dwelling densities of 80 dwellings per hectare can be achieved.

4.1.3 FLOOD

The draft Warriewood Valley Strategic Review includes an analysis of flood risk associated with water level rises in Narrabeen Lagoon and the effects of climate change. The study identified that Site A and C are suitable for development and could be filled above the 100 year ARI plus climate change with minor compensatory cut in the lower portions of the sites.

The study identifies Site B as providing compensatory cut for an adjacent site (Buffer Area 2a). These two sites are however, in separate ownership. Accordingly, site specific testing has been undertaken by the applicant, including preliminary hydraulic modelling, to further understand the development potential of Site B combined with Site C and independent of Buffer Area 2a. The analysis confirms that a suitable strategy can be developed to enable development to occur on this site.

4.1.4 TRAFFIC ANALYSIS

The Warriewood Valley Strategic Transport Study prepared by AECOM has informed the Draft Warriewood Valley Strategic Review. It assesses the feasibility of development opportunities of the remaining undeveloped land parcels within the release area and assesses four development scenarios:

- (1) Baseline Existing controls maintained
- (2) Future Residential Yields identified in the urban design study:
 - Site A: 96 dwellings
 - Site B: 0 dwellings
 - Site C: 80 dwellings
- (3) Southern Buffer Option 1 Scenario 2 plus mixed use development within the Southern Buffer
- (4) Southern Buffer Option 2 Scenario 3 plus higher development potential within the Southern Buffer

The proposal involves higher density development of the sites than the scenarios tested by the AECOM transport study. Accordingly, further site specific analysis has been undertaken specifically assessing the impacts associated with the additional traffic that would be generated by increasing the densities on each of the subject sites. This analysis confirms that, while the proposal will result in additional traffic generation during peak hours, development densities of 80 dwellings per hectare can be accommodated subject to the introduction of appropriate mitigation measures. These measures will be determined through detailed assessment and consultation with Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) once the Planning Proposal progresses through the Gateway.

4.1.5 ECOLOGICAL ANALYSIS

The subject sites have been identified as containing Endangered Ecological Communities (EEC). Vegetation mapping has been undertaken and has identified the following:

- Site A: Swamp Sclerophyll Forest and Freshwater Wetlands (both classified as EEC) contained within the site along the site's north eastern boundary and within the eastern section of the site. The presence of EEC within the site does not preclude its development.
- Site B and C: Swamp Sclerophyll Forest (classified as an EEC) contained within the site, generally
 around the perimeter of Site B and along the western boundary of Site C. These sites are largely
 unconstrained by site ecology.

4.2 LOCAL CONTEXT AND THE CASE FOR CHANGE

There is a clear case for change from the current controls to allow higher density development to occur within this part of the WVULR area. A number of significant changes have occurred that justify the change to higher dwelling densities and heights to cater and respond to the surrounding environment including:

While the proposed height and density of the concept plan depart from the traditional character of the area (predominately two storey development) it nonetheless directly responds to the desired strategic direction of the area as set out in the Metropolitan Plan, Subregional Strategy and the recently exhibited Draft Metropolitan Strategy. In considering the future character of the area in a broader strategic planning context, the height and bulk of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area

has already transformed the nature of the local area and the surrounding lands will continue to undergo transformation over the coming years. New higher density development has been approved in the immediate vicinity of the subject lands as follows:

- <u>Boondah Road, Warriewood</u>: The scheme involves the development of a site with frontage to Macpherson Street and Boondah Road for residential use (600 apartments). 13 residential apartment buildings ranging from three to five storeys will be constructed. The proposal achieves a dwelling density of 60 dwellings per hectare.
- <u>Anglican Retirement Village</u>: Located at 6-14 Macpherson Street the development adopts a site specific planning regime. It involves the construction of a two storey 119 bed low care residential aged care facility and 260 independent living units accommodated within three storey buildings together with ancillary facilities.

This was recognised by the Planning Assessment Commission in its determination of the Concept Plan application for the Boondah Road project, noting the following in their assessment report:

"The Commission considers the retirement village development across from the subject site has already set a precedent for 3 storeys to be acceptable in the locality."



FIGURE 12 – LOCAL DEVELOPMENTS

PICTURE 9 – RESIDENTIAL APARTMENT BUILDINGS AT BOONDAH ROAD



PICTURE 10 – INDEPENDENT LIVING UNITS AT ANGLICAN RETIREMENT VILLAGE

- Strong local demand exists for new residential apartments. Apartment sales data gathered by Meriton Apartments identified that 80% of units were purchased by people local to the area.
- New and planned services and facilities in the immediately surrounding area including a new neighbourhood centre on Macpherson Street within walking distance of Site A and the proposed future expansion of Warriewood Square to accommodate more retail, commercial and recreational uses.
- The introduction of initiatives to strengthen public transport provision in the area including bus prioritisation measures on Pittwater Road.
- Adequate public infrastructure exists (and /or is planned) within the area to support the Planning Proposal. The surrounding road network can accommodate the additional traffic generated by the proposed development sought through this Planning Proposal with intersections operating at satisfactory levels of service in both peak periods.
- The provision of high density development on the site is consistent with broader sub-regional and state planning policy including the Metropolitan Plan for Sydney 2036, the draft North East Subregional Strategy and the draft Metro Strategy.

Importantly the site has a number of attributes which make it suitable for more intensive development. These attributes include:

- Its location within a valley allows for taller building elements.
- The significant land holding that makes high density development possible and the ability to meaningfully contribute to housing supply needs.
- Excellent proximity to existing and planned facilities and services.

4.3 COMPARABLE DEVELOPMENTS

It is acknowledged that the proposed building heights depart from the traditional low density character and scale of the surrounding area which comprises predominately two storey dwellings (although noting that recent approvals have contributed to redefining the character of the area). The scale of development proposed is nonetheless representative of buildings found in locations with similar characteristics to the subject sites, namely excellent proximity to existing public transport, services and facilities.

What is becoming more evident within the urban landscape of the northern suburbs of Sydney is the emergence of higher density developments alongside areas traditionally characterised by low density housing. The following examples have been identified (further examples identified across the Sydney Metropolitan area are also included at Appendix B):

- <u>Sydney Adventist Wahroonga Estate</u>: The comprehensive redevelopment of the site for a mix of housing, hospital and school uses including the construction of 1,240 new dwellings. The site is nestled in the upper north shore within a low density residential setting. New development included residential apartment buildings of up to 12-storeys in height. The concept plan was approved on 31 March 2010 (MP07_0166).
- <u>Killeaton Street, St Ives</u>: The proposed development involved the construction of six residential buildings accommodating 298 apartments. Building heights range from four to six storeys. Surrounding development consists of low density residential uses, consisting of primarily detached dwellings. The development was recommended for approval by the Planning Assessment Commission on 2 May 2011 (MP10_0057).
- <u>UTS Kur-ring-gai Campus, Lindfield</u>: Concept plan approval was granted on 11 June 2008 (MP 06_0130) for a mixed use development including the introduction of new residential uses at the existing UTS university campus in Lindfield. A total of 382 dwellings were proposed accommodated within new apartment buildings of up to five storeys in height. The site is within a bushland setting. Residential land uses to the north comprise low density detached dwellings.
- <u>Channel 7 Site, Epping</u>: The Channel 7 site at Mobbs Lane, Epping was listed as a State Significant Site on 16 August 2006. A concept plan application for the site, including the introduction of residential land uses was subsequently lodged and approved on 22 August 2006 (MP05_0086). The application included the development of 650 residential units accommodated within buildings of up to six storeys in height. The site is predominantly surrounded by low density dwellings.
- <u>Tryon Road, Lindfield</u>: The development, approved 16 December 2004 (DA 146-6-2004) involved the construction of five residential flat buildings accommodating 74 apartments. Building heights range from three to five storeys. The surrounding area consists of low density housing. The site is adjacent to Lindfield centre and within 100m of Lindfield train station.

FIGURE 13 - COMPARABLE DEVELOPMENTS



PICTURE 11 – SYDNEY ADVENTIST WAHROONGA ESTATE



PICTURE 13 – UTS KUR-RING-GAI CAMPUS, LINDFIELD



PICTURE 12 - KILLEATON STREET, ST IVES



PICTURE 14 - CHANNEL 7 SITE, EPPING

These contemporary precedent cases demonstrate a growing body of evidence which supports the following proposition:

- Medium and high density developments have been successfully introduced to predominately low density environments.
- Higher density development can assimilate into low density contexts with well scaled and proportioned street edge design.
- More intensive development with good access to facilities and services play an important part in achieving the housing supply necessary to support a growing Sydney population.

5 Request to Prepare a Planning Proposal

5.1 KEY REZONING ISSUES

This section of the report has been prepared to follow the structure and format of the Department of Planning and Infrastructure's "A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals" (October 2012). Based on the contextual assessment set out in Section 2 of this report we consider the key planning issues associated with the Planning Proposal to be as follows:

- Residential amenity.
- Visual impact.
- Transport and accessibility.

5.2 PART 1 – OBJECTIVES OR INTENDED OUTCOMES

5.2.1 OBJECTIVES

The primary objective of the proposed rezoning is the creation of a viable high density residential development that will make a meaningful contribution to housing affordability and choice within the Pittwater LGA.

The future development of the land would be guided by the following design principles.

TABLE 6 – PRELIMINARY URBAN DESIGN STUDY - DESIGN PRINCIPLES

DESIGN PRINCIPLES

Building Heights

- Ensure the proposed built form along the frontage of Macpherson Street is sympathetic with the existing and evolving built form; new built form should not be more than 1.5 storeys taller than the existing built form.
- Tallest building heights should occur within core of development.
- Building envelopes should provide for a variety of building heights and dwelling types.

Vehicular Connectivity

 Provide for a high degree of access and egress permeability that allows efficient traffic dispersion and results in a robust block system.

Pedestrian and Bicycle Connectivity

- Promote walking and cycling to reduce the number of car trips and facilitate the use of public transport.
- Contribute to the walkable neighbourhood structure that is emerging along Macpherson Street with an
 interconnected network of streets and footpaths.
- Establish a highly permeable and legible movement network that is designed to connect with the surrounding community facilities and local Warriewood Centre.
- Link to existing pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure.

DESIGN PRINCIPLES

View Corridor and Views

- Reinforce the safety and useability of the adjacent open space network by siting buildings and streets such that they overlook and provide 'eyes on the park'.
- Provide view corridors to the open space corridor from the public realm.

5.2.2 INTENDED OUTCOMES

The intent of the Planning Proposal is:

"To allow higher density residential development consisting of building heights of 3-5 storeys and a density of up to 80 dwellings per hectare on Lot 1 DP 592091, Lot 1 DP604035 and Lot 27-29 Section C DP5464."

To facilitate this, consideration of an amendment to the height of buildings and dwelling density controls applicable to the site to allow for high density residential development is requested.

The intended outcome of the Planning Proposal is to facilitate the timely delivery of the redevelopment of the site to accommodate high density development. In doing so, the proposal will respond to the strategic objectives which underpin the Metropolitan Plan, namely:

- The attainment of specific regional subregional housing targets.
- The efficient utilisation of existing / new infrastructure.
- The concentration of housing density in and around corridors and centres.

Additionally, the proposal makes a valuable contribution to the key housing directions of the Plan as follows:

- Increase housing choice as part of the housing target.
- Concentrate development and strengthen major centres, towns, villages, small villages and neighbourhoods.
- Enable communities to "age in place".

5.3 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

An urban design analysis has been prepared that describes the potential opportunities associated with the redevelopment of the site. The analysis has been prepared with regard to the findings of the specialist consultant studies and reports prepared to support the Draft Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report on behalf of Pittwater Council including:

- Urban Design.
- Traffic.
- Hydrology.
- Economic Feasibility Study.

It is proposed that the site will be rezoned to accommodate residential apartment buildings ranging in height from three to five storeys. Residential development, together with internal streets and landscaped

spaces will be accommodated on all three sites. In addition, communal recreation facilities such as a gym and swimming pool for use by residents could be developed.

The key elements proposed are described below:

- Residential flat buildings with building heights ranging from three storeys adjacent to street frontages with the potential for taller buildings (four and five storeys) to the rear of the sites.
- Site levels will be modified to address potential flood impacts.
- Riparian buffer adjacent to the existing creek will be retained.
- Parking will be accommodated on-site within basements.

5.3.1 VOLUNTARY PLANNING AGREEMENT

The applicant proposes to enter into a Voluntary Planning Agreement (VPA). It is anticipated that the VPA will address the public works to be undertaken by the Proponent in connection with the project and will also address appropriate Section 94 contributions associated with the future development of the sites. The VPA will do two things:

- Require the proponent to provide for the public domain improvements.
- In recognition of the value of the above, the proponent proposes that development contributions will be fixed at a rate of 3% of the value of the project.

5.4 PART 2 – EXPLANATION OF THE PROVISIONS THAT ARE TO BE INCLUDED IN THE PROPOSED INSTRUMENT

5.4.1 OVERVIEW

The purpose of the Planning Proposal is to amend PLEP 1993 to allow the following development to occur as part of the comprehensive redevelopment of the sites as illustrated in the Concept Plan:

- (1) To achieve a development density that would allow the development of apartments.
- (2) To allow for taller building elements than are currently permissible (up to five storeys).

It is proposed to rezone the site in accordance with the provisions of the *Standard Instrument (Local Environmental Plans)* Order 2006 including amendments to the dwelling density as specified in PLEP 1993.

It is anticipated that a site-specific development control plan may be required to guide the future development of the site.

5.4.2 PROPOSED OUTCOME

The intended outcome of the proposal is to achieve an uplift in the development density of the sites which have a combined total area of 10.75ha. The proposed amendment represents an invaluable opportunity to maximise the development potential of the site in a manner that is responsive to site constraints.

The proposal would facilitate the subsequent lodgement of a development application for the staged redevelopment of the subject site.

The proposed outcome will be achieved by amending PLEP 1993 as follows:

- Amending Clause 30C Dwelling Yield and the corresponding maps in the following terms:
 - Buffer Area 1(a) floor space ratio of 0.8:1
 - Sector 3(a) floor space ratio of 0.8:1

5.4.3 PROPOSED LAND USE ZONING

No changes are proposed to the existing land use zone (2(f) Mixed Residential).

5.4.4 HEIGHT AND FLOOR SPACE RATIO CONTROLS

The existing height and floor space ratio controls that apply to the site limit development to a maximum height of 8.5m and maximum dwelling density of 25 dwellings per hectare. It is proposed to amend these controls to permit a maximum height of 4 storeys and to apply a floor space ratio control of 0.8:1 (equivalent to a maximum density of 80 dwellings per hectare).

To further guide the design of new development within the site it is proposed that site specific DCP provisions be prepared to support the draft LEP amendment. A formal DCP document has not been prepared at this stage.

5.4.5 RELATIONSHIP TO EXISTING LOCAL PLANNING INSTRUMENT

It is proposed that PLEP 1993 (or PLEP 2013 should this replace PLEP 1993 prior to the finalisation of the Planning Proposal) and the Pittwater 21 DCP will continue to apply to the site and will be amended by the site specific LEP.

5.5 PART 3 – JUSTIFICATION FOR THE OBJECTIVES, OUTCOMES AND THE PROCESS FOR THEIR IMPLEMENTATION

5.5.1 SECTION A – NEED FOR THE PLANNING PROPOSAL

Q1. IS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL A RESULT OF ANY STRATEGIC STUDY OR REPORT?

The Planning Proposal is not the direct result of a strategic study or report but it does respond to the draft Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report which identifies capacity for more intensive development within the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area. Additionally, there is a clear alignment between State policy settings and the applicant's vision for the site. The redevelopment of the site will respond positively to forecast population growth for the area and will make an invaluable contribution to the variety and affordability of housing available within the Pittwater LGA. The proposal offers a number of benefits as follows:

- It will support and assist the growth of Warriewood Valley as a thriving residential area.
- It will increase development densities in proximity to existing public transport infrastructure.
- It will complement development opportunities being pursued elsewhere within the WVULR area.
- It will enable new housing opportunities and choice within the locality.
- It positively responds to State planning policies which support increasing dwelling density within proximity to existing and planning centres.

Q2. IS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL THE BEST MEANS OF ACHIEVING THE OBJECTIVES OR INTENDED OUTCOMES, OR IS THERE A BETTER WAY?

The purpose of the Planning Proposal is to enable the development of high density residential use to occur on the sites. To achieve this, amendments to the development controls that apply to the sites are needed. Alternative mechanisms to deliver the objectives and intended outcomes of the proposal have been explored as discussed below:

- <u>Status of current LEP</u>: While the exhibition of draft Pittwater LEP 2013 may have provided a potential forum to update the existing planning controls for the site, this process largely deals with the translation of existing controls into the Standard Template form as required by DP&I. Strategic changes affecting Warriewood Valley are being undertaken as a separate process.
- Draft Warriewood Valley Strategic Review: As identified in Section 0, while the draft review study acknowledges that existing capacity is available to support more intensive development within Warriewood Valley the review proposes only a modest uplift in density and provides few opportunities to develop higher density housing. In correspondence to Council the Director General provided clear support for the investigation of opportunities for higher density development on larger, consolidated sites within the WVULR area through the planning proposal process. The subject sites, being within single ownership and relatively unconstrained present such an opportunity. Further site specific analysis has identified the potential for more intensive development to occur on the sites.

An adjustment to the sites' dwelling density is appropriate. An adjustment to the controls would provide balance between economic feasibility, urban design and amenity and facilitate the development of more diverse housing typologies. This will directly implement a key aspect of both the Sydney Metropolitan Plan and the draft North East Subregional Strategy.

Without an amendment to the planning controls an opportunity to improve the range of housing available within the locality will be lost. The delivery of residential land within the Pittwater LGA to meet population growth and the resultant increase in housing demand is a key priority. The site is a logical and appropriate place to concentrate future growth within the Pittwater LGA being within an area designated for future growth and development (namely the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area) and conveniently located near to facilities and public transport infrastructure.

Given the quantum of new housing required to meet demand, the release of land needs to be both meaningful and deliverable. Given its size, location, overall development potential and being under the control of a single entity the site satisfies these criteria and as such could play a major role in delivering the LGAs short term housing targets.

While the proposed height and density of the proposal depart from the traditional character of the area (predominately two storey development) the proposal nonetheless directly responds to the desired strategic direction of the area as set out in the Metropolitan Plan and the Subregional Strategy. In considering the character of the area in a broader strategic planning context, the height and bulk of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area has already evolved and the surrounding lands will continue to do so over the coming years as has occurred elsewhere within the subregion (as discussed in Section 4.3).

5.5.2 SECTION B – RELATIONSHIP TO STRATEGIC PLANNING FRAMEWORK

Q3. IS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL CONSISTENT WITH THE OBJECTIVES AND ACTIONS OF THE APPLICABLE REGIONAL OR SUB-REGIONAL STRATEGY (INCLUDING THE SYDNEY METROPOLITAN STRATEGY AND EXHIBITED DRAFT STRATEGIES)?

As discussed in Section 3 and below, the proposal directly contributes to the strategic objectives of the Metro Plan.

ACTION	PROJECT CONTRIBUTION
B1 To focus activity in accessible centres	The proposal is consistent with State government policy which supports development in proximity to existing centres and public transport. It provides additional housing opportunities in close proximity to Warriewood Square (future growth of this centre is planned) and the Pittwater Road strategic bus corridor. Increasing development density provides an opportunity to rebalance the mix of housing available within the Local Government Area (LGA), specifically adding smaller dwellings (residential apartments) to the housing stock. This will make an important contribution to the choice and affordability of housing within the locality.
D1 To ensure an adequate supply of land and sites for residential development	Maximises the potential for the site to contribute to the housing supply within the subregion and assist Council in identifying appropriate sites to achieve its target dwelling growth of 4,600 new homes by 2031. Provides new housing product within the LGA which benefits from the site's strategic location in proximity to existing public infrastructure and shops and services. Provides residential development within an existing serviced area directly adjacent to other residential land.
D2 To produce housing that suits our expected future needs	Provides a range of dwelling types offering between 1 and 3 bedroom dwellings responding to the average household size. Responds to the site's close proximity to strategic bus corridors.
	Expands the housing supply within a walkable distance from bus routes,

TABLE 7 - RESPONSE TO METRO PLAN OBJECTIVES

ACTION	PROJECT CONTRIBUTION
	education facilities, medical services and shopping opportunities.
D3 To improve housing affordability	Provide a variety of apartment types at varying price points.
D4 To improve the quality of new housing development and urban renewal	Provides a logical approach to housing diversity in a highly serviced existing urban area. Allows the opportunity for each residential apartment building to be developed in
	accordance with SEPP 65 and the RFDC.

Q4. IS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL CONSISTENT WITH A COUNCIL'S LOCAL STRATEGY OR OTHER LOCAL STRATEGIC PLAN?

Warriewood Valley has been instrumental in the delivery of new housing in Sydney, contributing 176 new dwellings to the housing stock in 2012. As previously discussed in Section 2.4, Pittwater Council in collaboration with the Department of Planning and Infrastructure has commenced a strategic review of its planning framework for the WVULR area. A draft report detailing the findings of the review has been released. The Planning Proposal seeks to amend the dwelling density controls in excess of the levels proposed by the recommendations of this report. While the draft Strategic Review report acknowledges that existing capacity is available to support more intensive development within Warriewood Valley the review proposes only a modest uplift in density and provides few opportunities to develop high density housing. In short, while Pittwater Council has resolved to investigate opportunities to intensify development within the Warriewood Valley the approach has been to safeguard the low density character of the area.

Meeting future land and housing needs depends on an adequate supply of developable land being available. It is our view that the strategic review is constrained by the underling aim of seeking to limit development to generally low densities. This has resulted in a significant underestimation of the development potential of the land. This not only represents the inefficient use of land but it also jeopardises the potential to adequately satisfy the subregional housing targets.

With respect to the subject sites, and as discussed in Section 0, this approach fails to capitalise on the sites' strategic location in close proximity to existing facilities and transport infrastructure, the need for greater housing choice and the potential for higher density housing density. Despite recognition that dwelling densities in excess of 60 dwellings per hectare are required to ensure the economic feasibility of apartment developments no opportunities have been provided for residential development at a density above 60 dwellings per hectare. As such the report supports the continuation of the existing development form and lacks a genuine response to the need for greater diversity in the housing stock. This directly contradicts the directions of the Metropolitan Plan.

Q5. IS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL CONSISTENT WITH APPLICABLE STATE ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING POLICIES?

The proposal is consistent with the relevant State Environmental Planning Policies (SEPPs). The relevant SEPPs are identified below.

POLICY	DETAILS
SEPP 55 Remediation of Land	The site is undeveloped and zoned for residential use. The potential for site contamination arising from existing site uses will be assessed in detail at later stage of the planning process. Potential contaminants will be appropriately managed and the site made suitable for the future uses proposed.
SEPP 65 Design Quality of Residential Flat Buildings	SEPP 65 provides a statutory framework to guide the design quality of residential flat developments. The development concept has been designed to facilitate future detailed building design in accordance with SEPP 65 and the accompanying Residential Flat Design Code. Residential apartments are generally located away from the residential interfaces and where apartments are proposed in closer proximity to existing dwellings, the separation distances and other amenity controls will guide the appropriate siting and design of the future buildings.
SEPP (Buildings Sustainability Index: BASIX) 2004	The BASIX SEPP requires residential development to achieve mandated levels of energy and water efficiency. The proposed development concept has been designed with building massing and orientation to facilitate future BASIX compliance, which will be documented at the development application stage.
SEPP (Infrastructure) 2007	The Infrastructure SEPP aims to facilitate the efficient delivery of infrastructure across the State. The proposed development will require existing utility services to be upgraded and/or augmented to enable the future residential population to be accommodated. These works will need to be undertaken in accordance with the provisions of the SEPP.

Q6. IS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL CONSISTENT WITH APPLICABLE MINISTERIAL DIRECTIONS (S.117 DIRECTIONS)?

The Planning Proposal has been assessed against the Section 117 Ministerial Directions and is consistent with each of the relevant matters, as outlined below.

COMMENT		
Not Applicable		
Not Applicable		
3. Housing, Infrastructure and Urban Development		
The proposal will broaden the range of housing choices and provide ample opportunity for good urban design. The site is located adjacent to established residential areas and local services such as shops and public transport is located in close proximity.		
Not Applicable		
Not Applicable. Dwelling houses are not proposed by this application.		
The proposal is consistent with the direction for the following reasons: The site supports the principle of integrating land use and transport. The site exhibits good access to public and private transportation use. The site's proximity to public transport will provide opportunities for residents to access the site. The proposal will provide additional employment (during construction) within the Pittwater LGA within close proximity to existing services and infrastructure.		

DIRECTION	COMMENT
3.5 Development Near Licensed Aerodromes	Not Applicable
3.6 Shooting Ranges	Not Applicable
4. Hazard and Risk	
4.1 Acid Sulphate Soils	Not Applicable
4.2 Mine Subsidence and Unstable Land	Not Applicable
4.3 Flood Prone Land	The proposed site layout will be designed to mitigate the existing flooding issues that affect the site and avoid any unacceptable impacts on surrounding properties arising from the proposed development. Further detailed flood analysis will be undertaken at Development Application stage.
4.4 Planning for Bushfire Protection	Not Applicable
5. Regional Planning	
Directions 5.1 -5.8.	Not Applicable
6. Local Plan Making	
6.1 Approval and Referral Requirements	This is an administrative requirement for Council.
6.2 Reserving Land for Public Purposes	This is an administrative requirement for Council.
6.3 Site Specific Provisions	The Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Standard Instrument and in a manner consistent with the Pittwater LEP 1993.
7. Metropolitan Planning	
7.1 Implementation of the Metropolitan Plan	The planning proposal is consistent with the aims of the Metropolitan Plan as detailed previously within the Planning Proposal.

5.5.3 SECTION C – ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC IMPACT

Q7. IS THERE ANY LIKELIHOOD THAT CRITICAL HABITAT OR THREATENED SPECIES, POPULATIONS OR ECOLOGICAL COMMUNITIES, OR THEIR HABITATS WILL BE ADVERSELY AFFECTED AS A RESULT OF THE PROPOSAL?

The subject sites have been identified as containing Endangered Ecological Communities (EEC). Vegetation mapping has been undertaken and has identified the following:

- <u>Site A</u>: Swamp Sclerophyll Forest and Freshwater Wetlands (both classified as EEC) are contained within the site along the site's north eastern boundary and within the eastern section of the site. The presence of EEC within the site does not preclude its development. Further site assessment of the potential impacts of future development will be undertaken following a positive gateway determination to identify suitable mitigation / offset measures.
- <u>Site B and C</u>: Swamp Sclerophyll Forest (classified as an EEC) is contained within the site, generally around the perimeter of Site B and along the western boundary of Site C. These sites are largely unconstrained by site ecology. Vegetation management measures will be adopted at detailed design stage.

Q8. ARE THERE ANY OTHER LIKELY ENVIRONMENTAL EFFECTS AS A RESULT OF THE PLANNING PROPOSAL AND HOW ARE THEY PROPOSED TO BE MANAGED?

The sites form part of an urban land release area and have been identified as being suitable for urban development. As illustrated in FIGURE 14 below, the subject sites (identified as site 302 and Buffer 1I and Buffer 2a) are relatively unconstrained.



FIGURE 14 – SITE CONSTRAINTS

Source: Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Report

Investigations undertaken to support this process confirmed that the land is free of major constraints and that there are no likely environmental effects associated with the future development of the land that cannot be suitably mitigated through the detailed design process. Further analysis has been undertaken to identify opportunities to increase development densities across the area.

 <u>Flooding</u>: Site A occupies low lying land and is impacted by flooding. Similarly, the lower levels of Site C are flood affected.

Site B is impacted by flood. To address this, site levels will be raised, some parts of the site will remain undeveloped.

Appropriate measures to manage flood impacts on the site would be identified at Development Application stage.

- <u>Easements and encumbrances</u>: An existing sewer easement extends through Site C and may not be built over.
- Visual impact: New buildings whether this involves two storey or larger building elements will impact on the visual character of the sites which are currently undeveloped. An urban design analysis has been undertaken to support the review of the planning controls for the area. This analysis uses existing development as the benchmark for appropriate height of new development and this approach supports the retention of the existing low scale nature of built development. In considering the future character of the area in a broader strategic planning context however, the height and bulk of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release area has already transformed the nature of the local area and the surrounding lands will continue to undergo transformation over the coming years evidenced through the introduction of new development at Boondah Street (apartments) and Macpherson Street (seniors living).

Visual impact remains an important consideration and can be appropriately managed through design with particular consideration given to well-scaled and proportioned street edge design. In this regard the concept design proposes three storey buildings to the street frontages on Macpherson Street and Warriewood Road.

Overall, it is considered that the site will not result in any significant environmental effects that would preclude it from being rezoned and redeveloped for high density residential development.

Q9. HAS THE PLANNING PROPOSAL ADEQUATELY ADDRESSED ANY SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC EFFECTS?

The proposal will result in positive social and economic effects as outlined below:

- Housing supply: New residential development will provide additional housing supply and choice in close proximity to transport and services consistent with Government policy.
- Job creation: Jobs will be created during the construction period.
- Investment certainty: The applicant is committed to the development of the land for residential use and has considerable experience and the capital to undertake the development within a short term time frame.

Detailed social and economic impact assessments will be prepared to support the rezoning of the land should this be required as part of the gateway determination. Should detailed investigations be required the key issues to be balanced in weighing the social impacts of the proposal are considered to be as follows:

- The residential amenity of existing and future residents including impacts on views.
- Potential traffic impacts arising from additional vehicle movements, particularly with regard to potential impacts on Warriewood Road.
- Existing facilities within the locality and the capacity of these facilities to accommodate increased demand associated with the development of the site and any gaps in the availability of social infrastructure.

5.5.4 SECTION D – STATE AND COMMONWEALTH INTERESTS

Q10. IS THERE ADEQUATE PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE FOR THE PLANNING PROPOSAL?

The site is served by existing utility services and is located to allow incoming residents to capitalise on the wide range of infrastructure and services existing and planned within the area. A range of established services are available within the vicinity of the site including health, education and emergency services networks. Further assessment of the capacity of the existing services to accommodate the increased residential population will be undertaken.

The Warriewood Valley Section 94 Contributions Plan provides the framework for the provision, extension and augmentation of public infrastructure considered likely to be required as a consequence of development in the WVULR area. The following streets are identified for upgrades:

- Sub-arterial: Ponderosa Parade, Jacksons Road, Macpherson Street, Warriewood Road (east of Macpherson Street), Garden Street and Boondah Road. Of particular note, the intersection of Warriewood Road and Macpherson Street is proposed to be realigned to promote Macpherson Street as the main access corridor.
- Collector: Orchard Street, Fern Creek Road, Jubilee Avenue, Daydream Street, Foley Street and Vineyard Street.
- Local roads constructed by developers in conjunction with subdivision and site development.
- Creek Crossings: Ponderosa Parade / Macpherson Street at Narrabeen Creek, Macpherson Street at Narrabeen Creek, Garden Street at Fern Creek, Boondah Road at Narrabeen Creek.

Traffic management measures and streetscape improvements will also be implemented.

The capacity of existing transport infrastructure to accommodate increased development densities on the undeveloped land in the WVULR area has been explored as part of the strategic review of the planning controls that apply to the area. The impact of increased traffic associated with dwelling densities of 40 dwellings per hectare combined with new retail development within the Southern Buffer have been tested. The investigations indicate that capacity exists within the road network to support increased development densities within the WVULR area. Further site specific testing has been undertaken to assess the additional traffic generation associated with the proposed uplift in development density on the subject sites. Some localised road infrastructure upgrades may be required as a result of the proposed development. This would be further analysed and confirmed following a positive Gateway determination.

Q11. WHAT ARE THE VIEWS OF STATE AND COMMONWEALTH PUBLIC AUTHORITIES CONSULTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE GATEWAY DETERMINATION?

It is acknowledged that Pittwater Council will consult with relevant public authorities following the Gateway determination.

6 Further Studies

This Planning Proposal represents the first stage in the rezoning process and deals with high level planning issues in the first instance. Should the proposal proceed to a positive "Gateway" determination, the following more detailed studies will be undertaken prior to a draft rezoning instrument being publicly exhibited.

- <u>Traffic and Transport</u>: This report will provide more detailed modelling and analysis of the traffic implications of the proposal prepared in consultation with RMS. The analysis will include detailed consideration of the following intersections:
 - Powderworks Road and Garden Street
 - Pittwater Road and Warriewood Road
- <u>Urban Design Analysis</u>: This report will build on the preliminary urban design analysis which accompanies this Planning Proposal request. It will consider the following:
 - Relevant studies prepared by and on behalf of Council including the Warriewood Valley Strategic Review Urban Design Analysis.
 - The profile the proposed development would present when viewed in the broader district context of the Warriewood Valley Urban Land Release Area.
 - The interface with the existing and planned future scale and character of the lands adjoining the sites.

It is anticipated that the urban design analysis will inform the height and FSR controls that will be applied to the site and will provide the detailed design criteria to inform an accompanying draft site specific Development Control Plan (DCP) prepared in accordance with Council's DCP Style Manual and Style Template. It is anticipated that the draft DCP will be publicly exhibited with the draft LEP instrument.

 <u>Ecology</u>: An assessment of the impacts of future development on EEC vegetation within Site A will be undertaken. This will include the identification of suitable mitigation / offset measures to respond to the findings of the site assessment.

Detailed flood modelling will be undertaken at Development Application stage and will inform the detailed design of future development.

7 Community Consultation

Clause 57 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* requires the relevant planning authority to consult with the community in accordance with the gateway determination. It is anticipated that the Planning Proposal will be required to be publically exhibited for 28 days in accordance with the requirements of the Department of Planning and Infrastructure guidelines *"A Guide to Preparing Local Environmental Plans."*

Public exhibition of this request to prepare a planning proposal will occur in accordance with Pittwater Council's usual procedures. It is anticipated that the public exhibition would be notified by way of:

- A public notice in the local newspaper(s)
- A notice on the Pittwater Council website.
- Written correspondence to adjoining and surrounding landowners.

Should the planning proposal proceed through the gateway, the gateway determination and Planning Proposal would be publically exhibited at Council's offices and any other locations considered appropriate to provide interested parties with the opportunity to view the submitted documentation.

8 Conclusion

The Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with Section 55 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* (the EP&A Act) and the relevant guidelines prepared by the NSW Department of Planning and Infrastructure including "A Guide to Preparing Local Environmental Plans" and "A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals."

It sets out the justification for the proposed rezoning of the subject site at 2 Macpherson Street, 18 Macpherson Street and 23, 25 & 27 Warriewood Road, Warriewood to allow for high density residential development under the provisions of an amending site specific LEP.

The Warriewood Valley Urban land release area is a critical component of the future residential potential of Pittwater LGA and the wider North East subregion. Key aspects of the Metro Plan and draft subregional strategy emphasise the importance of concentrating future housing in centres and along transport corridors, in view of a wide range of transport, environmental, sustainability and liveability objectives. The provision of significant densities of housing within the very limited locations available within walking distance of existing infrastructure will achieve many significant strategic planning objectives. This is restated and emphasised by the draft Metro Strategy.

The project will contribute to the evolution of the WVULR area from a traditionally low density detached dwelling locality to an alternative high quality environment. It will make a valuable contribution to the diversity of housing available within the suburb.

The dwelling density is considered appropriate having regard to the following considerations:

- As acknowledged by Council's own research, for the development of residential apartments to be economically feasible, dwelling densities <u>in excess</u> of 60 dwellings per hectare is necessary.
- The development concept complements the existing and planned urban structure and infrastructure network for Warriewood Valley. The density and height of buildings proposed are reflective of recently approved development within the vicinity of the site.
- A key element of the Metro Plan is to ensure an adequate mix of housing is available. The majority of the existing housing stock in the North East subregion is detached dwellings. There is significant demand for a broader mix of housing types including medium and high density housing. The proposal will result in a residential development providing a mix of unit types which will contribute to housing affordability and choice within Pittwater LGA.
- The draft North East Subregional Strategy sets a target of 17,300 new dwellings including small amount of greenfield development and 16,000 new jobs in the subregion by 2031. Of note, the draft Metro Strategy raises the housing targets to be achieved across Metropolitan Sydney, and applies minimum housing targets that are to be achieved by 2021 and 2031.
- The Subregional Strategy aims to increase capacity and use of public transport, noting that 72% of all trips by residents of the subregion are made by car with only 9.5% of trips made by public transport. Car use is among the highest in Sydney.
- The site is capable of supporting a higher development density than that identified by the Strategic Review. The proposal provides a high level of residential amenity to future occupants of the development having regard to design quality principles and guidelines of SEPP 65 and the NSW Residential Flat Design Code.

The proposal will result in a number of important public benefits as demonstrated within this report. In summary:

- The proposal will enable a greater number of new dwellings to be accommodated increasing housing choice and diversity within an identified urban land release area.
- The proposal will contribute to the range of housing available within the LGA.
- The proposal will contribute to the introduction of public infrastructure to support the further development of the Warriewood Valley area through the relevant Section 94 Contributions.

Overall, it is considered that the Planning Proposal is satisfactory and it is requested that Pittwater Council take the necessary steps to enable it to proceed to Gateway Determination under Section 56 of the EP&A Act.

Urbis

June 2013



Site Surveys

Appendix B

Schedule of Comparable Development Densities across Metropolitan Sydney

Appendix C

Flood Management Statement

Appendix D

Preliminary Transport Assessment



Preliminary Urban Design Study

Appendix F

Vegetation Study

Sydney Tower 2, Level 23, Darling Park 201 Sussex Street Sydney, NSW 2000 t +02 8233 9900 f +02 8233 9966

Melbourne

Level 12, 120 Collins Street Melbourne, VIC 3000 t +03 8663 4888 f +03 8663 4999

Brisbane

Level 7, 123 Albert Street Brisbane, QLD 4000 t +07 3007 3800 f +07 3007 3811

Perth .

Level 1, 55 St Georges Terrace Perth, WA 6000 t +08 9346 0500 f +08 9221 1779

Australia • Asia • Middle East w urbis.com.au e . info@urbis.com.au